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Abstract 
The exposure of the ‘real or alternative’ has potential to be 
disruptive. Social and interactive media allows society to 
communicate and share ideas that disrupt mainstream 
culture. Visually, these messages have potentially more 
power when they entertain and engage with an audience. 
This mode of creative communication isn’t always 
sustained, progressive or democratic, however it acts as an 
archive of resistant practices and representations of ‘the 
other’. Practitioners such as Ministry of Agnes are exploring 
protest design within the context of social media and using 
interactive digital communication to disseminate visual 
messages. This process acts as both a springboard for 
conversation and discussion around this creative process 
and design methodology. Design as a professional activity, 
in conjunction with an interdisciplinary approach to image 
production, has the potential to create ways within which we 
can work against the stakeholders of commercially 
orientated mass media.  
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Introduction 
The growing use of social media (Perrin 2015) is occurring 
parallel to a lack of counterculture and alternatives to 
mainstream commercialism (Kauffman 2013). There is 
extensive literature about the impact of mass media and 
growing critical awareness about its power (Aubrey and 
Smith 2015, Sterian and Mocanu, n.d., Tsay-Vogel 2015, 
Geber, Scherer, and Hefner 2016, Ciszek 2016, Shoulette 
2011), but continual effort is needed to ensure we maintain 
and refine our understanding. Within this context, this paper 
explores design as a form of visual agitation protest, known 
as Protest Design. A relatively new term, Protest Design 
describes a stream of designers, who reflect and comment 
on current social and political events in their theoretical and 
practical work, using practical design strategies (Brandes 
2008). 

Background 
The perpetual rise of social media (Perrin 2015) provides 
increasingly diverse opportunities to undermine and disrupt 
mainstream narratives. (Ciszek 2016, Geber, Scherer, and 
Hefner 2016) Shoulette (2011) highlights that exposure of 

the ‘real or alternative’ has potential to be dangerous. Not 
because its content is necessarily traumatic, but because it 
directs our attention towards an ellipsis within the historical 
record where none is supposed to exist (Shoulette 2011, 
Moyer 2007). 
The ‘real’ may include an unattractive or non-commercial 
aspect of a place, people impacted by inefficient 
government services, or everyday occurrences that are not 
presented to a wider audience by mass media. Shoulette 
further highlights this by telling us that:  
“If we were to extend our inventory of heroic defiance to 
include those many minor, sometimes petty acts of 
everyday disobedience that Michel De Certeau theorized as 
tactics of resistance… then it seems suddenly as if an entire 
realm of shadowy, non-compliant labour has materialised 
into gloaming visibility about the margins of mainstream 
social, political, artistic, and economic discourse… 
Nevertheless, isolated flashes of defiance are disjointed 
acts of insubordination. They do not necessarily knit 
together as sustained politics, and they are not inherently 
progressive or democratic. By and large these are gifts that 
often “forget themselves” insofar as they are generally not 
perceived as gifts given or received. Still, insofar as this 
creative dark activity refuses to be productive for the 
market, it remains linked, however diffusely and 
ambiguously, to an archive of resistant practices—past, 
present, and to come—that Fredric Jameson called a 
“political unconscious,” and that theorists Oskar Negt and 
Alexander Kluge described in more literal terms as a 
counter-public sphere made up of dissident affects, re-
appropriations, and fantasies.” (Shoulette 2011; 187)  

Practice & Practitioners 
Protest Design and disruption as a creative practice 
functions to examine and challenge contemporary issues 
while empowering its practitioners. Not limited to graphic 
outputs, Stops (2013) identifies craft based practices such 
as knitting, as a political action and protest of gas mining. 
An action that facilitates the processing of ideas, it 
reinforces connections within the community and a tool of 
social, cultural and ideological influence (Stops 2013). 
Desai and Darts (2016) also describe the importance of 
public art, tertiary design education and place within the 
context of designing disruption. Through the additional lens 
of pedagogical innovation, they describe ‘the constant 
assault of corporate images (requiring) us as art educators 
to move out of the classroom into public spaces, where we 
alter, create and change images, thereby allowing us to see 
in different ways’ (Desai and Darts 2016). Disruption as a 
creative practice acts by making ‘visible what dominant 
consensus tends to obscure and obliterate’ and highlights 
those who are silenced within the frameworks of the exiting 
hegemony (Mouffe 2007). 
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Public art (within the context of Protest Design) also 
encompasses graffiti. Banksy, the well known (and largely 
unidentified) graffiti artist and activist is an exemplar of 
agitational street art and design (Branscome 2011). 
Subverting the status of public spaces and art galleries and 
simultaneously occupying the space between cultural 
criticism and vandalism, his work identifies heavy themes 
(racism, poverty, consumerism, political authority and 
terrorism) and results in public interventions. ‘Toxic Mary’ 
(2004) and ‘Christ with Shopping Bags’ (2005) demonstrate 
how Banksy engages society, while simultaneously allowing 
viewers to make meaning within the context of a political 
idea or message.  

 

The disruptive power of image design within the context of 
mass media is exemplified by the work of Peter Kennard. 
Instigating debate about politics, society and global themes, 
Kennard utilises (digital) photomontage to depict a new 
layer of ‘truth’ within digitally edited images (Kennard 2001). 
He says of his own practice ‘…pummel these pictures into 
revealing invisible connections, disconnecting them from 
direct representation into statement and argument’ 
(Kennard 2001). His work reflects a strong emotional 
reaction to events within our global community and disrupts 
the idea that art and profit are inseparable describing the 
process as combining creativity and protest (Kennard 
2008).  

 

Commercial graphic design skills, knowledge and resources 
when applied to a disruptive agenda lead to ‘counter-
narratives’ and mechanisms for producing alternatives 
within mainstream culture. Moyer’s (2007) disruptive 
practice features agitational propaganda within the context 
of street art (poster installations), digital publication, lesbian 
culture and New York. She reclaims public space from 
commercial dominance and uses this as a mechanism for 
advocating for gender equality and representation (Moyer 
2007). Her work functions as Protest Design in that it 
exposes the absence of lesbian visual representation in 
mainstream culture and its implication that an individual is 
not visible within society unless they belong to the niche 
market. The image ‘Shared Women’ represents the culture 
of both collaboration and exploitation and related themes 
that need to be shared with an audience wider than the 
‘alternative community’ (Moyer 2007). With over one 
thousand follower on Instagram, Moyers visual outputs now 
also include process work and images of private moments 
in her life. Her work is now also shared and adapted by 
other users of social media as it adapts to both new and old 
audiences.  

Figure #. ‘Photo Op (2003) Peter Kennard 
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Figure #. ‘Toxic Mary’ (2004) Banksy 
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Measuring the Impact of Protest Design 
Conversations regarding protest, social movements and 
disruption often lead to the question, “what was the 
outcome?” Literature provides limited agreement on how to 
measure the impact or outcome of any social movement or 
protest (Giugni, M. McAdam, D. Tilly 1999). 
Determining a movement’s success or failure with respect 
to their stated goals, assumes that the events, protests or 
disruptions are homogenous entities and the group or 
participants maintain agreement as to the desired outcome. 
In addition, participants and external observers will likely 
have different perceptions of the success and failure 
(Giugni, M. McAdam, D. Tilly 1999). Giugni, et al. (1999) 
identifies that research is often limited to political or 
institutional impacts, neglecting unintended social or cultural 
consequences.  
Protest Design as a form of activism may be fated to remain 
a ‘movement in itself’, not (consciously) for itself. Its success 
will consist of making democratic communication a nexus, a 
beacon highlighting different elements of radical democracy 
(Carroll 2006). 
With the awareness of a lack of framework to assess the 
impact of protest design and related outcomes, this paper 
views protest design as a valuable creative practice when it: 

• Provides the possibility of alternatives to mainstream 
ideas and culture (Kauffman 2013),  

• Reinforces social connections (Stops 2013),  

• Creates an archive of evidence of resistance 
(Shoulette 2011) and, 

• Visualises what dominant the consensus often 
obscures and obliterates (Giugni, M. McAdam, D. Tilly 
1999).  

More research is required to accurately understand the 

impact, consequences and complexities of protest and its 
unintended outcomes, with deeper understanding of the 
broader social and cultural effects. Ideally, this will occur 
through appropriate and globally responsive lens, 
highlighting the impact of time, environmental, social and 
political conditions.  

One New Follower 
Ministry of Agnes is a current Protest Design practitioner, 
utilising disruptive themes and practical processes to 
investigate mainstream mass media narrative. Her current 
visual outputs experiment with local identity, economic 
power versus culture, and focus on the city of Gold Coast, 
Australia as a case study.  
By undermining the mainstream narrative through the 
exposure of alternative messages, her work aims reveal, 
record and recode an alternative Gold Coast image. The 
work currently focuses on the Gold Coast, Queensland and 
its multiple realities, culture and economic power, all of 
which are no longer separated (de Oliveira 2009). The 
images of ‘political reality’ and ‘commercial reality’ dominate 
our physical and psychological environments. Few places 
represent this statement better than the Gold Coast. It is 
simultaneously branded by media, advertising and political 
agendas as many different things:  

• The crime capital of Australia (Larkins 2013)  
• Family friendly holiday destination (Potts, Dedekorkut-

howes, and Bosman 2013) 
• Party town with easy access to drugs and sex 

(Schindeler and Ewart 2014) 
• Government moderated Schoolies destination (Pennay 

and Lubman 2013) 
• Prosperous business destination (City of Gold Coast 

2015) 
As evidenced by the list above, the Gold Coast is not an 
easily definable place with a singular identity. This indicates 
a need for exploration of the tension between the imposed 
identity of the city and the alternative reality (Griffin 1998).  
Using a mixed method approach, Ministry of Agnes utilises 
current literature and statistical data to inform the content of 
her images, providing a strong theoretical framework. The 
research process also highlights issues relating to ethical 
clearance and social media interaction, digital privacy and 
disruptions within institutional contexts.   
Works in the Gold Coast series have been exhibited both 
locally and internationally in diverse spaces, from 
commercial art galleries to ‘ad hoc’ street installations. 
Social media is also used as an experiment in digital 
exhibition spaces and Instagram in particular, provides 
access to real time access to collections of themed images 
grouped by hash tags. The boundaries of this trans-
disciplinary space become increasingly complex as they 
move and adapt to changes within the environment and 
also reflect a democratisation of design practice through the 
inclusion of ‘street design’ and non commercial applications 
of the professional design tool kit. 

Gold Coast Series; A visual case study. 

Cop Porn.  
Over one hundred stickers have been applied to public 
spaces around the Gold Coast. As a play on words, Cop 
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Porn invites viewers to consider the relationship between 
crime based news media, entertainment and information 
consumption. Images of the sticker circulation is featured on 
Instagram. 

 

 

Surfers Parasites.  
Digital editing of an iPhone photo contains a subtle 
suggestion of an unofficial Gold Coast reputation. Elements 
of the image reflect research themes such as difference in 
local and tourist perceptions of the Gold Coast, and what it’s 
like to be a local in a city considered to have a transient 
population.  

 

 

Two Girls and a Political Campaign Strategy.  
Heavily edited female figures are focused on a book titled 
‘Political Campaign Strategy’, written by Gold Coast based 
author Stephen Stockwell (Stockwell 2005). Questioning the 

relationship between the reality of Gold Coast local culture, 
mass media generated myths and manufactured consent, 
the image depicts a heavily ‘photoshopped’ woman and a 
mannequin head and torso. 

 
 

Famous for Fun. 
Featuring the official Gold Coast Tourism logo on a bag of 
white power, the image refers to the disparate image of the 
city as a popular tourist destination and crime capital of 
Australia.

 

 

Impact of the work. 
A main effect of Protest Design is its ability to redirect 
attention of the elite and the public opinion on the issue of 
protest rights (Giugni, M. McAdam, D. Tilly 1999). Protest 
Design and other form of media activism challenge the 
standard conceptions of ‘success’ in the social-movement 
literature beyond its absorption into policy and quantifiable 
data (Carroll 2006).  



In the publication ‘Why Movements Matter’, the authors 
remind us that work such as the Gold Coast case study by 
Ministry of Agnes isn’t limited to impacting or changing 
public decisions, but it criticises the ways in which decisions 
are taken, asking for more citizen participation in decision 
making. Its impact can be measured in that it creates a 
visible beacon of resistance and an alternative to the 
mainstream Gold Coast media and advertising generated 
image (Giugni, M. McAdam, D. Tilly 1999). 
It might seem as only an example of the ‘new’ in social 
movements, the emphasis on ‘challenging the codes’ of 
media. However through the recontextualisaiton of 
commercial design processes, Ministry of Agnes challenges 
the system of symbolic production. It creates a critique of 
the political economy of mass communication and an effort 
to build alternatives (Carroll 2006). If new social movements 

engage in defensive and offensive struggles, its success will 
not likely bring it a collective identity or a well defined niche 
within the system or social movement sector. (Carroll 2006). 
Carroll (2006) supports this further by stating that social 
protest may signify a shift from intermittent cycles of protest 
to a permanently mobilised global society in which 
movements spread globally inline with the speed of online 
connections, then Protest Design and media activism will 
surely play a significant role in the disruption of mainstream 
media. 
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